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HEZ Executive Board 22.03.2021

	HEREFORD ENTERPRISE ZONE EXECUTIVE BOARD
Notes and Action Points

Monday 22nd March 2021
Teams Video Conference Call


	CHAIR:
	Andrew Manning Cox
	AMC
	Chairman, Hereford Enterprise Zone Limited

	
	
	
	

	MINUTE TAKER:
	Wendy Kitchen
	WK
	Hereford Enterprise Zone Ltd Support Officer

	
	
	
	

	PRESENT:
	Kerry Diamond
	KD
	Director, Hereford Enterprise Zone Limited

	
	David Hitchiner
	DH
	Director, Hereford Enterprise Zone Limited

	
	Charles Ingleby
	CI
	Vice-Chairman, Hereford Enterprise Zone Limited

	
	Neil Kerr
	NK
	Director, Hereford Enterprise Zone Limited

	
	Mark Pearce

Tracey Goodwin

Scott Kean

Claire Ward
	MP

TG

SK

CW
	Managing Director, Hereford Enterprise Zone Limited
Director, Hereford Enterprise Zone Limited

Director, Hereford Enterprise Zone Limited

Deputy Chief Executive, Herefordshire Council

	
	
	
	

	
	Sharon Smith
	SS
	Director, Hereford Enterprise Zone Limited

	
	
	
	

	ATTENDANCE:
	Ellie Chowns
	 EC
	Cab Member for Economy & Communications H.C.

	
	Roger Allonby
	RA
	Head of Economic Development, Hfdshire Council

	APOLOGIES:
	Richard Ball
	RB
	Director for Economy & Place Herefordshire Council

	
	Nick Webster
	NW
	Economic Development Manager, Hfdshire Council

	
	
	
	


	ITEM
	NOTES
	ACTION

	1. 
	ATTENDANCE / APOLOGIES / INTRODUCTIONS

Attendance and apologies are recorded above. AMC introduced Andrew Lovegrove the Chief Financial Officer for Herefordshire Council and advised he would be presenting a Finance Report to the Board.
	

	2. 
	DECLARATIONS AND REGISTER OF INTEREST
No new declarations received. Any updates Board advised to e-mail AMC and MP.
	Board Members

	3. 
	NOTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING – APPROVAL / AMENDMENTS
The notes of the previous meeting were sent out to the Board on 15/2/2021. As they were not attached to the papers sent out prior to this Board Meeting AMC asked WK to recirculate them on the basis that if there were no objections received in the next 7 days they would be signed off by him as an agreed record.  AMC also asked WK to send a copy of the Minutes with the papers circulated prior to subsequent Board Meetings.
	WK

	4. 
	CHAIR’S VERBAL REPORT
The Chair provided a verbal update. He referred to the Covid-19 pandemic and how the lockdown has continued to mean that there were very few actual meetings occurring.  He also confirmed to the Board that he had met TG and NK for updates, had visited HR Smith and that he and MP had weekly updates via Zoom and a regular exchange of emails.
	

	5. 
	ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION
a. Finance Report
AMC thanked AL for his paper and attendance.  AL advised the Board that his paper was based on 3 questions for the Board to consider. The aim was to help devise a plan for post-Covid recovery for the county, and in particular review how can the Council support and help the Enterprise Zone in its objectives and also solve any potential barriers delaying or preventing the sale of Enterprise Zone land. On Question 1 AL gave some examples of how Councils can support with financial assistance and work with businesses. AMC asked MP to give a snapshot to AL and the Board, taking as examples why 3 or 4 potential sales had fallen through recently.  MP advised there was no single reason for this, some businesses were wary of committing to the capital outlay that buying and building requires, some were waiting to ascertain their business recovery post-Covid, one Company was turned down for lending by its long-term Bank and one Company felt in the current climate they couldn’t justify the level of spend.  MP felt that ways of minimising or reducing the company’s total capital outlay, reducing the disruption to their balance sheet and anything that could help smooth their cashflow during that period were ideas worth exploring to aid and enable Company decisions to move onto the Zone.  CI queried where these businesses where sales had fallen through were currently based. MP replied they are based in Hereford but not on Rotherwas.  AMC asked SS for the Chamber’s experience of current business funding.  SS replied they had not received a great deal of feedback that Companies were experiencing problems.  SS said on the Chamber’s website there are links to help Companies find funding, she also mentioned other Councils are coming up with Covid Recovery Grants.  KD advised there is still money in BGP2 that can fund up to 50% of individual project costs. Generally Herefordshire’s take up of this type of funding is low and is that something we can work on for funding businesses?
AL advised that finding a solution that works for business could take a number of forms such as grants/short-term loans/long-term loans. We need to consider how we can help people access funding and what would help people unlock to move onto the Zone.  MP emphasised that Zone investors were often family owned and don’t want to give up equity or control.  AMC then asked the board for questions and comments. NK suggested 2 propositions 1) Soft Loan to fund building 2) Building larger properties to rent. DH advised any proposal we support would need to show the benefits particularly around employment. 
AMC proposed to the Board that MP share more detailed information on investor circumstances and experiences with AL and the Economic Development Team (who of course are already aware of some detail) to help them come up with some  proposals and this was agreed.

MP to report back progress at the next meeting.

On Question 2 AL advised that whilst the Council’s Treasury Management position is strong this has to be demonstrated to the Auditors and currently the EZ projections of capital sales receipts seemed high and should this be revised?

MP shared a plan of plots available for immediate development of a value of £3m and plots waiting for development representing another £3m. It was agreed that MP would review further and provide advice to the Board for submission to the Council
On introducing Question 3 AL asked are the Board content with the accuracy of the estimates for running costs of the Zone particularly in the context of the Council needing to review all its budgets?

MP advised that the figures circulated included a £100k contribution to the LEP and a contribution to the bus service to and from the Zone, so were more representative as the operating costs rather than the running costs of the Zone. AMC suggested that MP should pull together the various strands of information including outturn information for the Board to consider.
AMC thanked AL for his attendance and his paper and commented on the continuing good working relationship the Zone has with the Council.

b. Sales Enquiries 
MP thanked everyone for their input re the Sales Enquiries report which had been circulated to the Board in February.

He advised the Board there are 3 sales on the cusp.  Central Engineering have now completed; NMITE should be confirmed within the next few weeks and the Priority Space deal is ready to sign.
AMC asked MP to update the Board when NMITE have signed.

c. Delivery  Priorities for 2021/22

MP re-capped on the proposed EZ delivery priorities for 2021/22 and said the numbers were designed to be stretch targets.  AMC asked if any of the Board’s earlier discussions changed the proposals. MP said that he may need to re-visit volume of sales in light of AL’s earlier comments.  CW queried the lack of Marketing and PR on the proposal particularly in relation to the Cyber Centre. MP replied that he would re-craft to include these.

NK asked for a progress update on Shell Store.  MP said we are aiming at opening in May after the late Bank Holiday and that we should have 5 Tenants at opening. He would liaise with Cyber Centre to confirm their opening date.
DH advised the Board that Robert Jenrick the Communities Minister is visiting the EZ on 4th June to officially open the Shell Store and visit the Cyber Quarter.

The Board accepted and approved the Priorities list and AMC advised the Board as this is now approved it would go to the Members Board for confirmation
d.  Signing off of HEZ Accounts
MP reminded the Board that Hereford Enterprise Zone Limited is a non-trading Company. However even as a dormant Company with no assets we are still obliged to prepare a set of accounts for approval by the Board and subsequent sign-off by the Council’s Accountant for submission to Company’s House.  CI proposed that we agree to the set of accounts being signed off and submitted and DH seconded the proposal.
      e.    Skylon Tower and Straight Mile Sculpture
NK updated the Board on progress of both projects.  He advised he is still working through completion of design drawings for the fabrication of Skylon Tower.  He also advised that the Plinth is now designed for the Straight Mile Sculpture.  He asked MP for an update on planning and MP replied that Planners will be supportive within certain parameters so we can progress our first planning application.  He further advised that given its location we will have to ask the highways authority to assess the acceptability of each new sculpture on the plinth. AMC thanked NK for progressing with these projects.                                                           
	MP/AL/ED
MP

MP
MP
MP

	6.  
	MANAGING DIRECTOR’S REPORT
· MP re-capped the points within his report and thanked RA and the Council’s wider team who have helped with the decision making in relation to the procurement for the contracts delivering the LEP spend.
· He referred back to the Shell Store and Cyber Centre openings in 2021/22 and that we can build up marketing around those events.

· AMC asked about the LEP funding of £5.432m and how much we will spend before the end of March.  MP replied that we have done everything we can to maximise every pound of LEP spend and will seek to claim as much as is possible.
· The Report was accepted by the Board.

	


	7. 
	ACTION LOG: MATTERS ARISING NOT COVERED ON THE AGENDA
MP advised he will work with WK to revive a separate Action Log.
	MP/WK

	8. 
	ANY OTHER BUSINESS
NMITE – MP reported that he had been advised that NMITE were considering developing a bid for funding to encompass some of the Blast Walls and Bunkers at the North Magazine in a Heritage Project.  MP suggested that he would offer the name of NK as an Adviser if the project progresses.  NK accepted this suggestion.  TG asked MP to forward the contact for this project for him to make contact as ‘Friends of Rotherwas’.
NK asked DH re current thinking on Eastern Link.  DH replied the Council are very seriously looking at an Eastern Bridge and referred him to the Council website for further detailed reading.
	MP/TG


	9. 
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING

· Monday 17th May 15.00 – 17.00 

	


	Signed:
	

	Date:
	17/5/2021
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